OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 02.06.20.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Virtual Council Meeting held on 2nd June 2020 

PRESENT:
P. Phillips (Chairman), J. Abbott, S Fardon, M. Frampton, P Jones, P Olney, G Sansom, S Nicholas, R Saunders, J. Walker, P White the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 0 members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session:

	
	Councillors noted that police had had to disperse a large gathering on the sports field on 30.05.20, which then re-grouped at the riverside.  This was likely to be an ongoing problem and noise issues should be reported to Environmental Health.  Concerns had also been raised about whether ice cream van chimes were breaking the regulations on duration and times.
A bonfire at Farrows Close which had also affected residents in The Furlong had been reported to Bedford BC and Cllr. Abbott to post on Facebook about bonfire safety.
Life belt had been removed from the weir and Clerk to ask Environment Agency to replace.

	
	

	2.
	Apologies: none

	
	 

	3.
	Declarations of Interest: Cllr. Nicholas for item 8 as an allotment tenant.  Cllr Walker for item 8 as related to an allotment tenant.  Cllr. White for item 10a) & b) as known to the contractors.

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meetings held on 12th May 2020:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – further repairs to the Oakley bridge over the A6 would be carried out from 17.06.20. for up to 7 weeks and would necessitate 24 hour closure of the bridge and overnight closures of the southbound A6.  Details on website & notice board.
	

	
	Grass Cutting – concerns had been raised about cutting in Highfield Road, Lovell Road and Station Road and contractor had revisited all areas.
	

	
	Play Areas – Bedford BC had advised that play areas should remain closed at present, so June inspection had been postponed.
	

	
	Waste bins – Clerk had asked Bedford BC to empty overflowing bins in Pavenham Road, at Riverside and the Village Hall.  Bins had now been emptied except for one at Riverside.  Clerk to chase.
	Clerk

	
	Fly tipping – Bedford BC had fined the individual whose name was on the waste dumped in Browns Wood.  Clerk had reported fly tipping in and near Judges Spinney
	

	
	Railway fence – Network Rail had advised that fence adjacent to the railway towards the Highfield Road viaduct would be replaced in due course.
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 12th May 2020  : 
	Action

	
	Cllr. Abbott reported that Highfield Road had been added to the locations for the mobile speed camera and Ashburnham Road would be resurfaced in 2021.
	

	
	
	

	7.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	There were 6 crimes reported between 29.04.20. and 26.05.20, 2 sexual, 1 assault without injury, 1 malicious communication, 1 attempted burglary and 1 unclassified theft.  Drug use in the Village Hall car park and at the weir had been reported to police.  Police had asked incidents to be reported whilst in progress and Clerk to check the best method to report.  A vehicle suspected of drug dealing near Lovell Road railway bridge had been reported to police.  
	Clerk

	
	
	

	8.
	Allotments:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Nicholas had suggested that the land between the allotments and orchard be cleared, levelled and grassed and trees and/or flower beds planted, if sufficient funds were available.  The first step would be to clear the land to bare earth and Clerk to obtain quotations.  A grab lorry or skip would be needed to clear the waste.
Cllr. Nicholas noted that an information board had been donated which would be fixed to the fence.  Cllr. Nicholas to prepare a specification for the posts required.
	Clerk

SN

	
	
	

	9.
	2020 Christmas Lights:
	Action

	
	Clerk had met two contractors on site and received two quotations.  One for £2,820 +VAT and contractor was willing to maintain this price per year for a three year period and would include testing, cleaning and storage of the lights during the term of the contract.  Contractor was recommended by Ampthill TC.  Second for £1,549.28 + VAT, which included drying, packing & testing.  Third contractor had not quoted.  
Council preferred to use a small local company that provided a complete service and proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Jones that quotation for £2,820 + VAT be accepted

Resolved
	Clerk
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	10.
	Maintenance on the Green:
	Action

	
	a) replacement bollard
	

	
	One of the bollards had rotted and Clerk had received one quotation for £80 + VAT to replace one and one for £84 + VAT per bollard to replace a minimum of ten.  Cllr. White note that another bollard on the Reynes Drive side of the Green had also rotted. 
Proposed by Cllr. Fardon, seconded by Cllr. Saunders that quotation for £80 +VAT per bollard be accepted and two bollards be replaced
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) tree works
	Action

	
	Resident was concerned that a branch in the tree on the corner of the Green, in which young people play was dead.  Clerk had asked tree surgeons to inspect and had received one quotation for £120 to remove all dead wood.  One tree surgeon had commented that one limb had died and another had moved and cracked and if he removed both it would leave the tree very unbalanced and unstable.  Therefore, the best option would be to remove the tree and grind out the stump at a cost of £300 + VAT.  A bollard or new tree would then be needed to fill the gap. The third advised that half the tree had died or severely declined and also recommended removal and grinding out the stump at a cost of £450 + VAT
Councillors Olney and Walker were concerned that the tree should not be removed unless necessary as it was so popular with young people and Council agreed to ask the Borough Tree Officer for advice.
Clerk confirmed that no response had been received to requests for advice on tree policies and Clerk to approach the Forest of Marston Vale.  Cllr. Abbott to chase Bedford BC.
	Clerk/JA
Clerk/JA

	
	
	

	11.
	Community Orchard:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Sansom had circulated a report on the orchard which indicated that most of the trees were thriving.  However, one Earl Cowper cooking apple was not growing and needed to be replaced.  Council agreed Cllr. Sansom to select a replacement.
Now that the orchard was well established Cllr. Sansom suggested improving the biodiversity of the site and holding community events there such as apple pressing or wassailing in 2021.  He noted that pyramid orchids were growing in the orchard and at Riverside Meadow.  Cllr. Fardon suggested a Friends Group and asking those who had sponsored the trees if they would like to continue to be involved with them.  Cllr. Sansom to include an article in the Autumn Newsletter
Contractor maintaining the orchard had offered to hold socially distanced walks in the orchard and at Riverside for councillors and Cllr. Sansom to organise
Cllr. Olney requested permission to put a seat in the orchard with the plaque donated to her in recognition of her service as a Borough Councillor and Council was content.
	GS
GS

GS


	
	
	

	12.
	Highway Matters
	Action

	
	Cllr. Saunders noted that there was a large amount of dog mess along the footpath from the bridges towards Oakley House and requested another bin.  Cllr. Jones suggested it should be sited by the kissing gate.  Clerk to discuss with Bromham PC, as the path was in their parish and, if they were content, ask Bedford BC if they would empty a bin in this location.
Cllr. White noted the water bag on Reynes Drive green had been broken by strimmers.  Clerk to pursue with the contractor.  No water bags had been received from Bedford BC and Council to consider purchasing at July meeting
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	13.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Abbott reported that a revised budget would be agreed in June.  There was likely to be a shortfall of £6 million in 2020/21 and this was likely to increase to £40 million by 2024 as Council Tax and business rate revenue reduced because of coronavirus.  Services would need to be cut and the Borough might not have the resources to empty additional bins. Small business grants totalling £1.6 million were now available.  Businesses had three weeks to apply and applications would be assessed on need.  Schools had been able to re-open from 01.06.20. for Reception, Y1 and Y6 but as Government guidance was unclear only a few had opened.  Oakley Primary would re-open 15.06.20.  Byways and Mowsbury Golf Course had re-opened and Bedford Market would open again on 03.06.20. observing social distancing.  Green waste would be collected monthly for the foreseeable future.  Streetlights in The Furlong would be converted to LED lamps in August which would allow them to be turned off after midnight.  A virtual planning meeting had been held 01.06.20.and public feedback had been positive.  Charging would be re-introduced at Queen Street car park and parking restrictions in the town enforced from 15.06.20.  Pavenham PC had a new Chair and Vice-Chair and Stevington had submitted their Neighbourhood Plan to the Borough Council.  Cllr. Abbott confirmed that the funding gap was due to increasing spending, particularly on schools and social distancing in the town, reduced income and rate relief as a result of coronavirus.  Cllr. Walker noted that referrals to Children’s Services had reduced by 70% and were expected to increase once schools re-opened.  Cllr. Sansom suggested writing to Richard Fuller MP requesting support for local councils and Council agreed.
	Clerk
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	14.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 12th May 2020
	

	
	Application No.
	20/00404/OUT – detached dwelling on land next to 6 Railway Cottages

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection on the grounds that the site is outside the SPA, the site is not included for development in the Oakley Neighbourhood Plan and the site is too close to the railway line

	
	Decision/Date:
	Refusal 13.05.20. on the grounds that development would be in the countryside outside the SPA, there was insufficient land for pedestrian splays, it would intensify the access and be out of keeping with the area

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	19/02677/FUL (amended) - single storey side extension at Courtyard Barn, The Drive

	
	Parish Comments:
	Amended plans were an improvement but Council continued to object on grounds of overdevelopment in the curtilage of a listed building.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Refusal 19.05.20. on the grounds that the extension would be disproportionate in size, the design & materials were unsympathetic to the main property & surrounding dwellings and it would be harmful to the setting of the stables’ courtyard group.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	20/00789/TPO – felling of dead sycamores & elm & pruning sycamores & elm at Bedford Arms

	
	Parish Comments:
	Support but the whole spinney should be managed properly and then new trees should be replanted to replace those felled

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 26.05.20.

	
	
	

	
	Condition requiring the width of the High Street to be reduced to accommodate the visibility splay for the new Pre-School had been discharged as it had come to light that the strip of land in front of the Methodist Church was owned by Bedford BC and so the road would not need to be reduced in width to enable the creation of the required splay.
	

	
	
	

	
	Statutory Challenge had been lodged seeking to quash the Inspector’s refusal of the appeal against Bedford BC’s failure to determine application 18/02671/MAO – 80 dwellings on land adjacent to Oakley Road, Bromham
	

	
	
	

	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 12th May 2020 - none

	
	

	
	Clerk confirmed that no correspondence had been received from Network Rail concerning new parapets for Highfield Road bridge.  Cllr. Abbott to pursue with Bedford BC.
Clerk confirmed that no CIL payments had been received since those from the Lovell Road development.   Cllr. Abbott noted that work on the Lovell Road crossing was ongoing 
Cllr. Sansom asked when a decision would be made on application 20/00433/MAO for up to 20 dwellings including access on land west of Pavenham Road.  Cllr. Abbott to ascertain.

Cllr. Walker noted that the resident in Church Lane whose application for a carport had been refused had advised her that neighbours were content and he would be appealing or resubmitting an application.
	Action
JA
JA

	
	
	

	15.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan (NDP):
	Action

	
	Cllr. Fardon had commented in May that residents had asked whether fencing was permitted in the front gardens in Burleigh Place, given covenants that were in place.  Councillors noted many houses were contravening the covenants and it would be for the developer to enforce them.  The Neighbourhood Plan included maintenance of the open aspect of the centre of the village but the fence was low enough not to require planning consent therefore the NDP was irrelevant in this case.
	

	
	
	

	16.
	Correspondence: none
	Action

	
	
	

	17.
	Finance Matters:
	Action

	
	accounts for period up to 31st May 2020
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 31.05.20.
	£26,631.20

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 31.05.20.
	£17,254.64

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£59,495.74

	Hampshire Trust - Savings Bond
	£82,421.90


	
	Received since last meeting:
	
	
	

	
	NatWest
	Interest
	£5.58

	
	
	Total
	£5.58


	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms May
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Salaries/pensions May
	£1,763.79
	d/d
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	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	Assured Grounds Maintenance
	Replacing allotment gates
	£621.60
	1620

	Autism Bedford
	S. 137 donation
	£250.00
	1621

	
	Total
	£2,789.22
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment
	Clerk

	
	
	

	18.
	Date of Next Meeting:  7th July 2020
	


